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* * * * * * * * * *

The minutes of the May 10, 2007 Board of Trustees meeting were approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

Vice Chair Hazlitt asked why the Board members just received the February 2007 audit conducted by Ernst & Young, LLP.  Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs responded that the report was not sent directly to the College but to the County Department of Audit and Control first.  Further, he explained that the report was received by his office May 24, 2007.  The County’s implementation of upgrades to the Integrated Financial Management System (IFMS) caused delays.  Vice President Stein assured the Board that until this year, the College’s State Report was filed on time and the College has been ready for the start of its independent audit.  The events this past year were an anomaly and out of the College’s control.  The College has taken proactive measures to address future reporting requirements. 
Trustee Kane commented that the College should be more involved with Ernst & Young on an ongoing basis throughout the year instead of waiting until the end of the year.  Dr. Pippins added that the new Board committee could make this reporting practice routine and request updates during the year.  Trustee Ochoa added that Ernst & Young is an independent observer and should not have a role of getting actively involved.  Vice President Stein says he stands ready to meet with the Board committee.  
* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolutions 2007.43 through 2007.54 was seconded and approved unanimously.

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.43     APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown on Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.44     APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,445,293.58 for the month of May 2007 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.45     AUTHORIZING A PROPOSAL TO THE METLIFE FOUNDATION/CIVIC VENTURES COMMUNITY COLLEGE ENCORE CAREER PROJECT  

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has submitted a proposal to The MetLife Foundation/Civic Ventures Community College Encore Career Project, for an Encore Career Program, in the amount of $25,000, for the period of September 1, 2007 through December 31, 2008, and
WHEREAS, the program will provide for a creative collaboration with Suffolk County Community College, the Long Island Volunteer Center, and the Suffolk Community Council to prepare older adults for volunteer and staff positions as health resource specialists in Long Island’s health and social service sectors, and 

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a proposal, in the amount of $25,000, to The MetLife Foundation/Civic Ventures Community College Encore Career Project, for an Encore Career Program, for the period of September 1, 2007 through December 31, 2008, is hereby approved and, upon award of the grant, the College President or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.46      AUTHORIZING A PROPOSAL TO THE NEW YORK STATE EDUCATION DEPARTMENT FOR A STUDENTS UNCOVERING MATHEMATICS AND SCIENCE (SUMS)  PROGRAM 

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has submitted a proposal to the New York State Education Department for a Students Uncovering Mathematics and Science (SUMS) Program, in the amount of $354,340, including indirect costs, for the period of July 1, 2007 through October 31, 2007, and


WHEREAS, the program will provide for a summer 2007 mathematics and science standards-based enrichment program for 320 students from four Suffolk County school districts, and 

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a proposal, in the amount of $354,340, including indirect costs, to the New York State Education Department, for a Students Uncovering Mathematics and Science (SUMS) Program, for the period of July 1, 2007 through October 31, 2007, is hereby approved and, upon award of the grant, the College President or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.47     ACCEPTING A FEDERAL SUPPLEMENTAL EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITY GRANT (FSEOG) FOR 2007-2008

WHEREAS, 
Suffolk County Community College has applied to participate in the Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grant Program as authorized under Subpart 2, Part A of Title IV of the Higher Education Act of 1965, as amended by the Education Amendments of 1968, 1972, 1976, 1980, 1986, 1992,1998, and 

WHEREAS, the application has been approved in the amount of $788,314, and

WHEREAS, amendments to the law became effective in October 1986 allowing a five percent administrative expense allowance based on total expenditures for FSEOG, be it therefore  

RESOLVED, that the 2007-2008 Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grant in the amount of $788,314 be accepted, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grant allotment be deposited in the appropriate accounts, after reducing that allotment with five percent of FSEOG expenditures as administrative expense being charged to the FSEOG account.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.48     ALLOCATING THE 2007-2008 FEDERAL SUPPLEMENTAL EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITY GRANT PROGRAM (FSEOG)

WHEREAS, the College’s Financial Aid Offices offer financial assistance via the Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grants Program, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following distribution of 2007-2008 FSEOG funds is hereby approved:

Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grants (FSEOG)

Original FSEOG Allocation
          



$ 788,314      

Less 5% Received for Administrative Expense
   
 

for Student Grants 
                        


    -37,539
Remaining FSEOG Allocation for Student Grants
            $ 750,775

Campus Distribution of FSEOG Student Grants
Ammerman Campus 

(45.5 %)   


$341,603

Grant Campus  

(39.5 %)   


$296,556 

Eastern Campus  

(15.0 %)   


$112,616                        
 
Total of College Grants:      
$750,775

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.49    ACCEPTING A FEDERAL GRANT FOR THE 2007-2008 FEDERAL WORK STUDY PROGRAM.

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has applied to participate in the Federal Work Study Program (FWSP) authorized under Part C of Title IV of the Higher Education Act of 1965 as amended by the Education Amendments of 1968, 1972, 1976, 1980, 1986, 1992, 1998, and

WHEREAS, the application has been approved in the amount of $590,366, and


WHEREAS, the federal regulations allow the sum of $50,000 or 10 percent of the allocation, whichever is less, to be set aside for the Job Locator & Development Program, and

WHEREAS, federal regulations allow a maximum of 25% of funds to be transferred to the Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grant Program in order to enhance grant opportunities for students, and 

WHEREAS, this federal grant must be matched by a 25 percent contribution, and

WHEREAS, an amount must be allocated for Community Service Employment/America Reads Project, and

WHEREAS, amendments to the law became effective in October 1986 allowing five percent administrative expense allowance based on total student expenditures for FWSP, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby accepts the total federal allotment of 2007-2008 Federal Work Study Program in the amount of $590,882, and be it further

RESOLVED, that $50,000 be set aside for Job Locator Program, with the College matching contribution of 20 percent to be provided by in-kind contributions, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Federal Work Study Program’s five percent administrative allowance be charged against FWSP and deposited in the appropriate account, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the On-Campus Work Study Program shall continue to be matched by a 25 percent contribution by the College and that the Off-Campus work Study Program be matched by a 25 percent contribution from the respective participating off-campus agencies, and be it further

RESOLVED, that $25,000 be reserved for Community Service/America Reads Project, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the off-campus agencies shall contribute their respective shares of Employer’s FICA and Workmen’s Compensation except for the Community Service Employment.
**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.50     APPROVING THE ALLOCATION OF THE 2007-2008 FEDERAL WORK STUDY PROGRAM (FWSP)

WHEREAS, the College’s Financial Aid Offices offer financial assistance via the Federal Work Study Program, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following distribution of the 2007-2008 Federal Work Study funds by campus is hereby approved.

2007/2008 Federal College Work Study

Final Funding





$590,366

Job Location Program




  -50,000










$540,366

Community Service/America Reads

 
  -25,000  








$515,366

5% Admin Expense of Student Wages
  
  -32,210








$483,156

Institutional Share of Wages (25% of payroll)    
+161,052




Total Student Wages Available


$644,208

Campus Wage Distribution of Federal College Work Study Allocation


Ammerman Campus 
(45.5%)


$293,115



Grant Campus 
(39.5%)


$254,462



Eastern Campus
(15.0%)


$  96,631


Total Campus Wage Distribution


$644,208

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.51      ACCEPTING A GRANT AMENDMENT FROM THE NATIONAL SCIENCE FOUNDATION FOR A SUPPLEMENTAL AWARD FOR THE SCHOLARSHIPS FOR INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY, ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY, AND MATHEMATICS STUDENTS PROJECT

WHEREAS, the College has been awarded a four-year grant in the amount of $399,500 from the National Science Foundation for a Scholarships for Information Technology, Engineering Technology, and Mathematics Students Project, for the period of August 15, 2001 and extended through August 31, 2007, and
WHEREAS, the grant award has been increased by $13,500 for participant support costs including stipends and travel costs, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $413,000, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2006-2007 College budget be amended to reflect the award increase in the amount of $13,500, from the National Science Foundation, and the College president or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.52          AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2007.32 APPROVING THE BUDGET FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOR FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008

WHEREAS, on April 18, 2007, pursuant to Resolution No. 2007.32, the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees approved an Operating Budget for fiscal year 2007-2008 , and 

WHEREAS, the American Veterinary Medical Association, which is the accrediting agency for the Veterinary Science Program at the Michael J. Grant Campus, has cited the need for a full-time animal caretaker for the Program, and

WHEREAS, the approved 2007-2008 Operating Budget does not provide a line for this crucial position, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby amends the Operating Budget for fiscal year 2007-2008 to include the position of full-time animal caretaker (Line No. 2260-6010-1300; Grade 10), and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the cost of this position will not increase the total amount of the approved Operating Budget for 2007-2008.

**********
RESOLUTION NO. 2007.53     ACCEPTING THE INDEPENDENT AUDITOR’S REPORT FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING AUGUST 31, 2006

WHEREAS, the State Comptroller requires Suffolk County Community College to annually file an Independent Auditor’s Report on its financial statements, and

WHEREAS, Suffolk County contracted with the independent CPA firm of Ernst & Young, LLP, to perform an audit on Suffolk County Community College for the fiscal year ending August 31, 2006, and

WHEREAS, Ernst & Young, LLP, submitted an Independent Auditor’s Report to the County of Suffolk, Office of the Comptroller, and

WHEREAS, the College received on May 24, 2007 the Independent Auditor’s Report Nos. 2007-03 CPA and 2007-04 CPA, and

WHEREAS, the College Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs has reviewed the reports and recommends that they be accepted, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Suffolk County Community College accepts the Office of the Comptroller’s Report Nos. 2007-03 CPA and 2007-04 CPA, for the fiscal year ending August 31, 2006.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.54     AFFIRMING THE APPROVAL OF THE SETTLEMENT OF A LAWSUIT

WHEREAS, an individual commenced a civil action against Suffolk County Community College alleging discrimination claims, and
WHEREAS, the College denies the claims alleged in the civil action in their entirety, and
WHEREAS, the parties, wishing to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of litigation, have reached an agreement for the settlement of the individual’s claims against the College, and


WHEREAS, pursuant to the Bylaws of the Board of Trustees, the Executive Committee authorized the settlement subject to the affirmation of the Board, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees affirms the Executive Committee’s authorization to settle the individual’s lawsuit against the College in its entirety for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties to the action.

***********
Vice President Stein presented the College financial report.  Revenues are approximately $1 million above what was adopted.  Expenditures are approximately $310,000 below budget.    The College still has a $464,000 impact against the fiscal year end.  Vice President Stein said the College has met with the Budget Review office for discussions on this.  Dr. Pippins noted that this amount would have a negative impact on College reserve funds.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Moore encouraged the Trustees to consider attending an upcoming conference, “The Association of Community College Trustees Leadership Congress” this September.  He also urged them to view the ACCT website for helpful resources available to them.  
Trustee Trotta commended the President and the entire College community on its first  College-wide commencement.  He especially enjoyed the remarkable students that were represented.  Dr. Pippins accepted all the compliments from the Board members and stated that the College community did an excellent job in all areas at commencement.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Dr. Pippins presented the 2006-07 Annual Report to the Board.  Some highlights of the report included the following:

· Institutional Assessment – Dr. Pippins spoke about the recent Middle States process, which enabled the College to reflect and make improvements in specific areas, such as retention; the College’s Strategic Planning Committee is charged with following up on any recommendations from the Middle States report.
· Here & Now newsletter – now being done on a weekly basis, it provides up-to-date College information.
· Restructuring – as the College’s enrollment continues to grow, operations are expanding to include downtown centers and an increasing number of corporate partnerships.  This has led the College to develop new organizational initiatives, specifically the promotion of George Gatta to Executive Vice President and Joanne Braxton to Vice President for Planning and Institutional Assessment.  
· Eastern Campus – using a portion of the $3 million funding from NYS Assembly, the College will begin major renovations of Shinnecock 101.
· Grant Campus – enhanced its Academic Skills Center to include an area for special needs testing. 
· Ammerman Campus - all around improvements going on at Ammerman campus, including in Kreiling Hall, Huntington Library, Smithtown Science and on Veterans Plaza. 
· Technology – the Human Resources Banner module, including on-line timecards, is moving forward
· Clean Up Day conducted in May
· Excelsior Program – new dual enrollment based at high schools and taught by high school faculty who serve as adjunct faculty at the College.  George Tvelia has been instrumental in this program.
· Growth of the Honors Program
· Automotive Corporate partnerships continue to expand
· First Advisory Committee Thank you Breakfast held

· Culinary Arts building and program in Riverhead – coming this Fall
· National Science Foundation Grant received

· Establishment of Single Parent Scholarships

· College Success Program  
· International Studies Program

· Celebration of the first graduating nursing partnership class

· SCCC remains the largest community college in the SUNY system
Dr. Pippins noted that the College enjoyed a 3% increase in enrollment last year and a 24%  increase in FTEs in a 6 year period.  In addition, the College completed a successful Middle States Reaccreditation process that will help the College validate all of its practices and outline goals and initiatives for the future.  There is a major gifts campaign effort beginning that will coincide with the 50th Anniversary of the College.  The Annual Fund Campaign has grown and donor cultivation and phone-a-thons have added to the strength of the Foundation’s fundraising efforts.  The College held a well-attended Legislator Appreciation Day.  Dr. Pippins thanked Laurie Savona and Kevin Peterman for the photos they provided for this Annual Report.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Vice President Joanne Braxton presented a safety and security update.  She stated that the College has filled 3 security guard positions and 7 openings remain.  All staff members are certified in the security field.  In addition, the College is working with the Suffolk County Police Department, which has provided workshops for the College staff.  There is a new parking system in effect at each campus.  There is an online appeal system in place for students.  All these are efforts taken to make sure that the College environment is safe.  Currently, the College is working on an RFP with regards to security and there will be a table top exercise to deal with institutional emergencies.  The SUNY system has created a Critical Management Task Force of which Vice President Braxton is a member.  
Vice President Braxton continued that the key areas for funding include mental health areas such as counseling.  She also commented that notifying people of an emergency situation is a priority and should be done in several ways.  She spoke about email blasts and cell phone text messages to cell phone users.  Recently, the College expanded its cell phone service at the Eastern Campus.  The College is working on a College-wide Emergency Response Plan in addition to a quick reference guide for emergencies.  Trustee Trotta asked if the College was prepared to handle specific student behavior - from a student’s perspective and faculty perspective dealing with emergency situations.  Vice President Braxton responded that they are conducting workshops with the faculty at which they discuss protocols to identify students of concern and identify resources available to faculty.

* * * * * * * * * *

Drew Fawcett, Associate Dean of Institutional Advancement, presented efforts taken by the College promoting the College as a College of Excellence.  He spoke about the new Culinary Arts program, which has received a large number of inquiries, and the significant increase in general applications.  He stated that this is in part the result of new television and print ads that the Office of Institutional Advancement has undertaken.  He stated that the commercials show alumni success as a “continuity of message” and have the aesthetic appeal and tone that the College wants to project.  Trustee Kane asked for more details in numbers.  Dean Fawcett said the ads were initiated in February and that, in about 6 weeks, the College will have a better sense of the results. 

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Kane asked Executive Vice President Gatta if the Culinary Arts building is on schedule.  Vice President Gatta responded that the steel is up and the masons are on site.  His estimate for completion is early to mid Fall.  He said the important thing is the testing period, noting that there is a strong market for professional development in the Riverhead area for topics such as pastry art and wine studies.  Dean Fawcett added that the New York Institute of Technology has discontinued its culinary arts program for new students, leaving Suffolk as the only school in town with these offerings.  

Trustee Kane said he is hearing much positive feedback with regard to these East End initiatives.  Dr. Pippins reminded the Trustees that the LPN Nursing program is also going to be in the Riverhead building.  Vice President Gatta said that Senator LaValle and the Long Island Visitors Bureau and Wine Council have expressed interest in possible partnerships and this will produce great synergy.  Senator LaValle continues to support the College in downtown Riverhead.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Vice President Stein said that the capital program adopted by the County Legislature was very timely in that Vice Chancellor Dennis Golladay asked for community colleges to demonstrate local support for capital programs at a recent National Association of College and University Business Officers’ Conference.
    * * * * * * * * * *

A motion was approved to enter into executive session to discuss litigation and contracts.  Chair Moore stated that no action would come out of executive session and the meeting was adjourned.

* * * * * * * * * *

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be Thursday, August 9, 2007 at
9 a.m. in room 100, Peconic Building, Eastern Campus.

* * * * * * * * * *








Respectfully submitted,








George Kane, Secretary
Board of Trustees
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